

Edited by Jennifer Sills

Brazil undermines flood resilience

In September, heavy rains caused substantial flooding in Brazil's state of Rio Grande do Sul (1). In the past 2 years, similar events have occurred in the states of São Paulo (2), Rio de Janeiro (3), Minas Gerais, Espírito Santo, Tocantins, Bahia, Piauí, Pará, and Maranhão (4, 5). Heavy rains and flooding events are expected to increase as global warming continues (6, 7). Therefore, President Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva's administration must update the country's laws to account for the effects of climate change.

In 2021, during the previous administration, Brazil's President Jair Bolsonaro signed Bill 2510/2019 into Law 14,285/2021 (8). The legislation removed the federal restrictions (enumerated in Law 12,651/2012) that were in place to protect from development strips of land ranging from 30 to 500 m in width along watercourses in urban areas (9). Before the changes, for example, a 30-m strip was protected on each side of a stream under 10 m in width (9). The new guidelines permit local governments to allow houses or other infrastructure in areas near watercourses (8). As a result, many municipalities have already declared that buildings can be built closer to the banks of rivers and streams; some have established distances as small as 5 m (10). Riverbanks are the areas most vulnerable to extreme weather events [e.g., (3)]. Many existing houses and other structures are already very close to watercourses, posing risks to humans in the case of floods.

Instead of increasing the risks caused by extreme events, Brazil should be working to increase the land's resilience to flooding. Riparian vegetation—which will also be extirpated under the new lawprotects watercourses (11), regulates flow, and helps limit damage from extreme climatic events. In addition to passing a new law to revoke Law 14,285/2021 (12), Brazil urgently needs policies to restore occupied and paved areas along streams and rivers (12). Brazil's laws should strengthen environmental protection and reaffirm the country's commitments to international environmental treaties.

Valter M. Azevedo-Santos^{1,2,3*}, Vanessa S. Daga⁴, Lívia H. Tonella⁵, Renata Ruaro⁶, Marlene S. Arcifa⁷, Philip M. Fearnside⁸, Tommaso Giarrizzo^{2,9}

¹Programa de Pós-Graduação em Biodiversidade, Ecologia, e Conservação, Universidade Federal do Tocantins, CEP 77500-000, Porto Nacional, Tocantins, Brazil. 2Grupo de Ecologia Aquática, Espaço Inovação do Parque de Ciência e Tecnologia Guamá, Belém, Pará, Brazil. 3Faculdade Eduvale de Avaré, Avaré, São Paulo, Brazil. ⁴Deltona, FL, USA. ⁵Faculdade Serra do Carmo, Palmas, Tocantins, Brazil. 6Programa de Pósgraduação em Ciência e Tecnologia Ambiental, Universidade Tecnológica Federal do Paraná, Curitiba, Paraná, Brazil. ⁷Departamento de Biologia, Universidade de São Paulo, 14040-901 Ribeirão Preto, São Paulo, Brazil. 8 Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia, CEP 69067-375, Manaus, Amazonas, Brazil. 9Instituto de Ciências do Mar (LABOMAR), Universidade Federal do Ceará, 60165-081 Fortaleza, Ceará, Brazil. *Corresponding author. Email: valter.ecologia@gmail.com

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. "Chuvas no RS: corpo é encontrado na orla de rio de Porto Alegre," Correio Braziliense (2023) [in Portuguese].
- P. Chatterjee, "São Paulo: Dozens killed as deadly storms hit Brazilian coast," BBC News (2023).
- "Rio Paraíba do Sul transborda e alaga ruas de Paraíba do Sul," G1 (2023) [in Portuguese].
- P. Jackson, "Rain storm claims 100 lives in north-east Brazil," BBC News (2022).

- 5. G. Alecrim, D. Porto, "Chuvas deixam mais de 113 mil pessoas fora de casa em oito estados "CNN Brasil (2022) [in Portuguese].
- 6. N. S. Debortoli, P. I. M. Camarinha, J. A. Marengo, R. R. Rodrigues, Natural Haz. 86, 557 (2017).
- 7. M. Zachariah et al., "Interplay of climate changeexacerbated rainfall, exposure and vulnerability led to widespread impacts in the Mediterranean region," World Weather Attribution (2023)
- Brazil, Presidência da República, "Lei Nº 14.285, de 29 de dezembro de 2021," Diário Oficial da União, 246, Section 1, p. 5 (2021); https://in.gov.br/en/web/dou/-/ lei-n-14.285-de-29-de-dezembro-de-2021-370917982 [in Portuguese]
- 9. Brazil, Presidência da República, "Lei Nº 12.651, de 25 de Maio de 2012" (2012); https://www.planalto.gov. br/ccivil_03/_ato2011-2014/2012/lei/l12651.htm [in Portuguese].
- 10. Encruzilhada do Sul, "Lei Complementar Nº 18, 15 de Dezembro de 2022" (2022); https://www.encruzilhadadosul.rs.gov.br/portal/leis_decretos/2258/[in Portuguese].
- 11. R. Lowrance et al., BioScience 34, 374 (1984).
- 12. V. M. Azevedo-Santos et al., Land Use Pol. 131, 106721

10.1126/science.adI0891

Hope for funding biodiversity efforts

The climate crisis and the biodiversity crisis are intertwined (1, 2). Climate change can accelerate biodiversity loss, and the associated ecosystem degradation undermines ecosystem resilience and reduces climate change mitigation by reducing carbon sequestration (2). However, because decision-makers and the public devote more attention to climate change (2), there is a large disparity between resources allocated to climate change mitigation and those allocated to biodiversity conservation and restoration (3, 4). The European Union (EU) spent about €201 billion (USD211 billion) between 2014 and 2020 on climate change mitigation (4) and plans to invest another €118 billion (USD124 billion) between 2021 and 2027 (5), an average of almost €23 billion (USD24 billion) per year. This sum far exceeds the amount spent on biodiversity by the entire international community, estimated to be between USD4 billion and USD10 billion per year (4, 6). By funding biodiversity efforts as well as climate change solutions, international coalitions can deliver a more effective response to both challenges.

The international community has recently taken steps toward better funding biodiversity efforts. At the Global Environment Facility's Seventh Assembly in Vancouver, Canada, in 2023, 186 countries agreed to create the Global Biodiversity Framework Fund to increase investment in restoration and renewal of nature (7), and two countries—Canada and the United Kingdom-committed to initial contributions of CAD200 million (USD161 million) and £10 million (USD12 million), respectively (7). The fund promises to mobilize resources from public, private, and philanthropic sources, with a focus on biodiversity and ecosystem sustainability (7).

This biodiversity fund will allow investment in crucial protection of natural ecosystems, which will also serve as a cost-effective way to mitigate climate change. For example, Brazil's "conservation units" (protected areas) have all been created to preserve biodiversity, yet they provide important climate benefits by maintaining carbon stocks and recycling water (8). Although the immediate goal is to protect existing carbon stocks in intact ecosystems, global land vegetation can sequester an extra 13.7 gigatons of carbon per year if additional management practices are adopted (9). Wild animals and their ecosystem roles are key components of natural climate solutions that can potentially sequester 6.5 gigatons of carbon per year (10).

Biodiversity (4) and ecosystem function (2) must be included in responses to climate change, including the discussions about resource allocation during 2023 United Nations Climate Change Conference, or Conference of the Parties (COP) Climate 28, which begins on November 30, as well as at COP Biodiversity 16 and COP Climate 29, both scheduled for 2024. Focusing on these issues equally is imperative to ensure a balanced distribution of economic resources, reflecting their comparable importance and impact on humanity.

Cássio Cardoso Pereira1*, Geraldo Wilson Fernandes^{1,2}, Daniel Negreiros², Walisson Kenedy-Siqueira², Stephannie Fernandes³, Philip M. Fearnside4

¹Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Conservação e Manejo da Vida Silvestre, Departamento de Genética, Ecologia e Evolução, Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Belo Horizonte, MG, 31270-901, Brazil. 2Knowledge Center for Biodiversity, Belo Horizonte, MG, 31270-901, Brazil. 3Department of Global and Sociocultural Studies, Florida International University, Miami, FL, USA. ⁴Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia, Manaus, AM, 69067-375, Brazil. *Corresponding author.

Email: cassiocardosopereira@gmail.com

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. H.-O. Pörtner et al., Science 380, eabl4881 (2023).
- C. C. Pereira et al., Nat. Conserv. Bulgaria 53, 157 (2023).
- J. Reed et al., One Earth 3, 753 (2020).
- N. Pettorelli et al., J. Appl. Ecol. 58, 2384 (2021). European Commission, "The EU dedicates €118 billion to climate change projects through cohesion policy" (2023); https://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/ whats-new/panorama/2023/10/10-11-2023-the-eudedicates-eur118-billion-to-climate-change-projectsthrough-cohesion-policy_en.
- 6. E. B. Barbier et al., Science 360, 486 (2018).
- "New global biodiversity fund launched in Vancouver," Global Environment Facility (2023); https:// www.thegef.org/newsroom/press-releases/ new-global-biodiversity-fund-launched-vancouver.
- 8. P.M. Fearnside, Biodivers. Conserv. 30, 1199 (2021). Z. Sha et al., Commun. Earth Environ. 3, 8 (2022).
- 10. O. J. Schmitz et al., Nat. Clim. Chang. 13, 324 (2023).

10.1126/science.adk7806

The Asiatic cheetah's road to extinction

The expansion of road networks in Iran has substantially affected the critically endangered Asiatic cheetah (1-4). Since 2004, at least 23 Asiatic cheetahs have been killed in vehicle collisions (4). The worldwide Asiatic cheetah population is now estimated to be fewer than 20 adults, all of whom live in Iran (5). The country must take immediate action to protect the species from extinction.

Ten cheetahs, one of which was pregnant, have been killed on Semnan-Mashhad Road alone (6), which is located at the periphery of the Touran Biosphere Reserve, supposedly the last remaining sanctuary for Asiatic cheetahs (2). In 2018, Iran established a 3-km fenced area near the reserve to prevent cheetahs from accessing the road (6). After the fence was built, cheetah road accidents ceased until 2022 (6). However, because the fence only covered part of the reserve's border and no monitoring was implemented, it is unclear whether the temporary halt in road-kills resulted from the intervention. Iran has proposed several additional collision mitigation measures, including extending the fence from 3 km to 36 km on both sides of the road, retrofitting culverts under the road as wildlife corridors, installing roadway lighting, and deploying speed control cameras (7).

Insufficient funding, exacerbated by the devaluation of the Iranian rial (8, 9), poses a substantial obstacle to minimizing the number of Asiatic cheetahs killed on

roads. Nongovernmental organizations have launched donation campaigns but struggle to raise the USD2 million that the fence extension proposal estimates will be required (10). The Ministry of Roads and Urban Development of Iran has pledged cooperation with the Iran Department of Environment (DOE) to fund about 15 km of fencing (7). The Conservation of Asiatic Cheetah Project was established to reverse the decline of the Asiatic cheetah (11), but suspended operations after difficulties collaborating with Iranian government officials. Reinstating it could improve conservation efforts. Moving forward, Iran should track the success of its interventions to identify the most effective conservation strategies. However, the most immediate need is stronger commitments from DOE and nongovernmental organizations to implement and evaluate the effectiveness of every possible intervention that could save this species from global extinction.

Alireza Mohammadi1*, Ali Ranjbaran2, Mohammad S. Farhadinia^{3,4}, José Vicente López-Bao⁵, Anthony Paul Clevenger⁶

¹Department of Environmental Science and Engineering, Faculty of Natural Resources, University of Jiroft, Jiroft, Iran. 2Tehran, Iran. 3Durrell Institute of Conservation and Ecology, School of Anthropology and Conservation, University of Kent, Kent, UK. 4Department of Biology, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK. ⁵Biodiversity Research Institute, Spanish National Research Council, Oviedo University, Mieres, Spain. Western Transportation Institute, Bozeman, MT, USA.

*Corresponding author. Email: armohammadi1989@gmail.com

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. J. Parchizadeh et al., Curr. Biol. 28, R1141 (2018).
- 2. E. M. Moqanaki, S. A. Cushman, Anim. Conserv. 20, 29 (2017).
- 3. M. Ahmadi et al., Divers. Distrib. 23, 592 (2017)
- 4. M. S. Farhadinia et al., Biodivers. Conserv. 26, 1027
- 5. H. Akbari, "There are fewer than 20 cheetahs left in the wild of the country: Warning about the high statistics of wildlife trafficking in Iran," Iranian Labor News Agency (2014); https://www.ilna.ir/fa/tiny/news-1357732 [in Farsil.
- 6. H. Akbari, "At least 17 Asiatic cheetahs live in Turan National Park: We still hope for the pregnancy of 'Iran' again," Hakim Mehr News Agency (2023); http:// hakimemehr.ir/fa/news/76114 [in Farsi]
- 7. H. Akbari, "The restoration of the historical path of movement of fencing is examined more closely," Islamic Republic News Agency (2023); https://www.irna.ir/ news/85102859/[in Farsi].
- 8. L. Khalatbari et al., J. Sci. 362, 1255 (2018)
- 9. J. Parchizadeh, J. L. Belant, Nature 610, 448 (2022).
- 10. Nazr Nature Association, "People's campaign of Aman Yoz crossing" (2023); https://www.nazretabiat.ir/campaign/122/securing-cheetah-road [in Farsi].
- 11. L. Hunter et al., Cat News 46, e11 (2007).

COMPETING INTERESTS

J.V.L.-B. is a member of the Canid Specialist Group of the International Union for Conservation of Nature Species Survival Commission and a member of the Scientific Committee advising the Spanish Ministry for the Ecological Transition and the Demographic Challenge, both unpaid advisory roles.

10.1126/science.adk7900



The Asiatic cheetah's road to extinction

Alireza Mohammadi, Ali Ranjbaran, Mohammad S. Farhadinia, José Vicente López-Bao, and Anthony Paul Clevenger

Science 382 (6669), . DOI: 10.1126/science.adk7900

View the article online

https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.adk7900 Permissions

https://www.science.org/help/reprints-and-permissions

Use of this article is subject to the Terms of service